Mayor & Commissioners Workshop Meeting Minutes

January 13, 2016


The Mayor and Commissioners







of the Town of Elkton

MINUTES

January 13, 2016
A public meeting (workshop) of the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (“the Board”) was held on this date at 12:30 p.m. with the following persons present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; Earl M. Piner, Sr.; and Daniel R. VanReenen, Jr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Elkton Police Chief Matthew Donnelly; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John Downs, Esquire.


Mayor Alt called the workshop to order at 12:30 p.m.

Mayor Alt, referring to the amended start time of the workshop, asked the Board to consider scheduling subsequent workshop meetings earlier in the day. He stated the 12:30 p.m. start time provided Board access to staff.
Discussion – Department of Public Works Fiscal Year 2017 Budget


Mr. J. Daniel Handley, P.E., Director, and Mr. Bryan MacQueen, presented the Department of Public Works (DPW) proposed Fiscal Year 2017 Budget.


Mr. Handley stated the addition of a second mechanic at DPW increased the efficiency of the department. He stated all equipment and vehicle repair and maintenance was now conducted in-house. 

Mayor Alt, referring to the Fiscal Year 2016 Budget, questioned if any capital equipment was being requested. Mr. Handley answered in the negative. 


Discussion ensued regarding requested vehicle diagnostic equipment and in-vehicle Global Positioning Software (GPS) devices. Mr. Handley stated the purpose of GPS equipment would assist with efficiency and enhance staff safety.

Discussion continued regarding costs associated with vehicle and equipment parts. Mr. MacQueen stated the mechanics were catching up with repairs for vehicles and equipment. Mr. Handley added that costs would even out as the mechanics transitioned from repair mode to maintenance mode.

Commissioner VanReenen questioned the Town’s use of KCI Technologies, the Town’s Engineer, in developing plans and specifications for Town projects. Mr. George responded that the Town’s Engineer should develop plans and specifications for projects, not contractors who would be completing the work.

Discussion ensued regarding increased costs for supplies. Mr. Handley stated the increase in costs was due to updating the Town’s Christmas decorations.

Discussion continued regarding training for DPW Staff. Mr. Handley stated DPW staff was scheduled for a Defensive Driving course through Cecil College. Mayor Alt expressed support for continuing education for staff, adding that employees should attend informational sessions at the annual Maryland Municipal League Convention in Ocean City, Maryland.


Discussion continued regarding recent maintenance on sidewalks throughout Town. Mayor Alt asked Mr. Handley to follow up with the contractor to address any outstanding issues.

Mr. Handley stated the Fiscal Year 2017 Budget included funds for speed hump installation on Mulholland Drive as well as the extension of South Street to accommodate the planned Recreation Center.

Discussion ensued regarding ongoing storm drain maintenance. Mr. MacQueen stated the maintenance program included replacement of concrete drains with brick and mortar, which would increase the service life of the drains.

Discussion continued regarding stormwater management (swm) ponds. Mr. MacQueen stated DPW was maintaining swm ponds. Commissioner VanReenen questioned if funds were available for swm maintenance. Mr. Handley answered in the affirmative, adding that the State of Maryland’s Watershed Implementation Plan would likely affect the Town’s swm ponds. Mr. George added that stormwater pond requirements included treating runoff naturally prior to release into the environment. 


Mayor Alt reminded the Board to advise him of any questions they may have regarding the DPW Budget requests.

Mayor Alt reported that the cost of disposing recyclables at the Cecil County Central Landfill was increasing from $4.00 per ton to $22.50 per ton. Mr. George noted that $18.50 of the fee was for transportation costs.

 
Mayor Alt, referring to the existing lighting at Meadow Park, asked the Board to consider installation of auxiliary electric outlets to provide for extension of Christmas lights in the park. 

Discussion – Streetlight Installation 

West Village Drive/Jarmon Road and Chalice Drive

Mr. George, referring to a request from a resident for the installation of a street light at West Village Drive and Jarmon Road, stated the cost for installation of the light by Delmarva Power is $3,420 and the monthly fee for the fixture is $48.08. He noted the additional cost for installation was due to no existing power source at the intersection.


Mr. George, referring to requests from residents for installation of a street light at Chalice Drive, stated there was no cost for installation of the light by Delmarva Power, as there is an existing power source for the fixture. He noted the monthly fee for the light is $27.09.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding installation of streetlights at the intersection of West Village Drive and Jarmon Road, and at Chalice Drive. It was the consensus of the Board to support installation of streetlights at the intersection of West Village Road and Jarmon Drive, and at Chalice Drive. Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to present the proposal at the January 20, 2016 Mayor and Commissioners meeting.

Discussion - Resolution R1-2016 Charter of the Town of Elkton – Amendment to 
Article XIV., Penal Provisions, Section C14.1, Offenses, Paragraph A., 
Misdemeanors

Mr. George presented Resolution R1-2016, amending the Charter of the Town of Elkton, Article XIV., Penal Provisions, Section C14.1, Offenses, Paragraph A., Misdemeanors. Mr. George stated the purpose of Resolution R1-2016 was to amend the incarceration penalty from 6 months in jail to 90 days. 


Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus to consider Resolution R1-2016 at the January 20, 2016 Mayor and Commissioners meeting. It was the consensus of the Board to consider Resolution R1-2016 at the January 20, 2016 Mayor and Commissioners meeting. Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to present Resolution R1-2016 at the January 20, 2016 Mayor and Commissioners meeting.

Discussion – Citizen Guide


Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding a Resident Guide, presented a draft document. He asked the Board to review the information and provide feedback. 


Mayor Alt asked the Board to consider amending the workshop meeting start times to 12:30 p.m.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the workshop meeting at 2:06 p.m.  

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary 

AN AUDIO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING IS RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
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